

# LET THE ILLINOIS "INVEST IN KIDS" PRIVATE SCHOOL VOUCHER LAW SUNSET

By Nicole Ciullo & Jessica Levin

April 2023

Sunset provisions are clauses within a statute that terminate a law after a specified date unless further legislative action is taken. Sunsets are sometimes included to pass controversial or unpopular legislation, including bills establishing private school voucher programs. A sunset provision in those bills guarantees that the voucher program and its diversion of taxpayer dollars to private schools will end if the program is not renewed.

Illinois' "Invest in Kids" tax credit voucher program is set to sunset after the 2023-2024 school year. This unpopular pilot program should lapse as intended in the law. Illinois should reject any attempt to extend the program or make it permanent, as well as any proposal to establish additional voucher programs. Instead, the state must invest in its underfunded public schools, which, unlike private schools, welcome and serve all students.

### ILLINOIS' VOUCHER PROGRAM

In 2017, the Illinois Legislature established the Invest in Kids tax credit voucher program in a broader education funding bill.<sup>1</sup> Under the program, individuals and businesses receive a 75% income tax credit for contributions to third-party organizations that provide vouchers for private school tuition. Each year, up to \$75 million in tax revenue is diverted to private schools through the program. Over \$190 million has been rerouted to private education over the past four fiscal years.<sup>2</sup>

Families are eligible for vouchers if they earn up to 300% of the federal poverty level, and up to 400% once a student is enrolled in the program. In 2021-2022, only 27% of voucher recipients were from families earning below the federal poverty level.<sup>3</sup> Contrary to claims that these vouchers provide a private school "option" to those who would otherwise not have one, there is no requirement that voucher recipients have previously attended public school. Data from other states shows that often three-quarters of students or more who receive vouchers were already attending private schools.<sup>4</sup>

The Invest in Kids voucher program was set to sunset after five years, following the 2022-2023 school year, but was extended for an additional year in Illinois' 2023 appropriations bill.<sup>5</sup> During recent legislative sessions, efforts to expand the size of the program by increasing the amount of the tax credit, as well as efforts to remove the sunset clause and thereby make the program permanent, have failed.<sup>6</sup> The Governor's proposed FY 2024 budget did not include the voucher program.

#### Tax Credit Voucher Programs

Private education vouchers take various forms, including conventional private school vouchers, tax credit vouchers, or education savings account vouchers.

Tax credit voucher programs provide individuals or corporations with up to a 100%, dollar-for-dollar credit to send money they would otherwise owe in taxes to private organizations. These private organizations then fund vouchers to pay for K-12 students' private school tuition.

No matter the name, private school vouchers all publicly subsidize private education and function to undermine public education.

Advocates, including Illinois Families for Public Schools, the Illinois Education Association, the Illinois Federation of Teachers, the League of Women Voters of Illinois, and over 50 other local, state, and national community, faith-based, public education, and parent advocacy groups, including Public Funds Public Schools, are urging lawmakers to let the program sunset in 2024, and instead put the funds into Illinois' severely underfunded public schools.<sup>7</sup>

This legislative session, bills that would eliminate, extend, or make permanent the Invest in Kids tax credit voucher program have been introduced in both the Illinois House and Senate. Legislators have also proposed a new "education savings account" voucher program with broad or even universal eligibility,<sup>8</sup> though there is no evidence that the state's existing voucher program is effective.

*Use Public Funds Public Schools'* <u>*bill tracker*</u> to learn more about prior legislation and to stay up to date on the current legislative session.

# WHY THE VOUCHER PROGRAM MUST SUNSET

# 1) The "Invest in Kids" Voucher Program Lacks Accountability and Hasn't Reported Required Data on Student Outcomes

Tax credit voucher programs, like vouchers of all stripes, notoriously lack sufficient quality and accountability standards.<sup>9</sup> Lack of oversight also leads to the mismanagement of public funds, fraud, and waste. An investigation of Florida's voucher program found that voucher schools hired teachers without college degrees and falsified fire safety and health records, and a report by Arizona's Auditor General revealed that hundreds of thousands of public dollars diverted to fund vouchers were misspent on fraudulent purchases.<sup>10</sup>

The Invest in Kids law requires that voucher students take the same state tests as public school students, and that the State Board of Education submit an annual report to state officials that includes an evaluation of the academic performance of voucher students. While the tests were administered to voucher students starting in 2021, there have been no state reports on this data as of spring 2023.<sup>11</sup>

A lack of publicly available data on academic outcomes makes it extremely difficult to evaluate the educational impact of the Invest in Kids vouchers. But research from multiple states shows that vouchers do not improve, and often harm, student achievement. Studies of programs in Washington, D.C., and Alabama found no significant improvement in test scores for voucher students.<sup>12</sup> Studies in Louisiana, Indiana, and Ohio found that students who attended private schools using vouchers performed *worse* than their peers in public schools.<sup>13</sup> No data has been made available about the Illinois program that would counter this trend.

#### 2) Illinois' Private Schools Disproportionately Serve White Students and Research Shows Voucher Programs Exacerbate School Segregation

Private schools in Illinois, like those around the country, disproportionately serve white students. In 2020, white students comprised 48% of Illinois' public school population but accounted for 65% of the state's private school population.<sup>14</sup> While 17% of the public school population in Illinois was Black, Black students were just 10% of the private school population, and while 27% of public school students were Latino, they made up less than 12% of private school students.<sup>15</sup> Analysis by Illinois Families for Public Schools found that in 2021-2022, more than half of voucher schools did not enroll any Black voucher recipients and 35% did not enroll any Latino voucher recipients, whereas only 14% enrolled no white voucher students.<sup>16</sup>

Data from several states shows that vouchers tend to exacerbate school segregation.<sup>17</sup> The voucher program operating just over Illinois' eastern border in Indiana illustrates this effect. In 2020, scholars concluded that, through the voucher program, "[t]he State of Indiana has actively engaged in a process that has effectively re-created the segregation academies that littered much

of the southern United States in response to the 1954 *Brown v. Board of Education* decision."<sup>18</sup> Another report described Indiana's program as a "case study" in the persistence of the segregating effects of vouchers.<sup>19</sup>

#### 3) Private Schools Funded by Vouchers Often Discriminate Against Students and Families

Private schools are generally not subject to the same state and federal anti-discrimination requirements as public schools and often discriminate against students and families based on disability, LGBTQ+ status, religion, English fluency, and other characteristics. Students who use vouchers to attend private schools lose many of their legal rights and protections, often without being informed of these changes.<sup>21</sup>

Illinois Families for Public Schools has documented numerous instances of discriminatory policies in private schools that receive public funds through Invest in Kids vouchers (see box).<sup>22</sup> Their analysis shows that only 15% of voucher schools reported enrolling any students with disabilities in 2021-2022.<sup>23</sup> Illinois Families for Public Schools has also noted that crucial information on the number of voucher recipients who are students with disabilities and English learners, as well as information on the services and supports provided to these students, is not published by the state, even though private schools receive a higher voucher amount for these students.<sup>24</sup>

#### *Open Discrimination in Illinois' Voucher Schools*

In Illinois, there are multiple voucher schools with official policies that state they will refuse admission or special education services to students with disabilities or those with particular disability-related needs. Numerous religious schools' policies state they will base admissions and discipline decisions on conformance to specific religious beliefs, practices, and rules about student behavior. These policies often openly discriminate against students who are LGBTQ+. Some religious schools that receive voucher funding include in their policies that students who are pregnant or parenting may be denied admission, continued enrollment, or participation in school activities.<sup>20</sup>

#### Private School Sports Recruiting

While they are permitted to deny enrollment to higher need students, private schools across the country have also engaged in the recruitment of students who will benefit the school through their participation in sports programs.<sup>25</sup> Officially, no schools in Illinois, including private schools that accept vouchers, are permitted to recruit students for athletic teams.<sup>26</sup> However, in recent years, the Illinois High School Association has added rules to address concerns about unfair advantages for private schools in athletics.<sup>27</sup>

#### 4) Illinois' Voucher Program Does Not Serve the Public Good

Allowing the Invest in Kids voucher program to sunset would not affect a large number of families. In the 2021-2022 school year, the voucher program enrolled just over 9,000 students, compared to almost two million students in Illinois public schools. The families currently using vouchers would all have the right to immediately enroll their children in public schools, or to pay their own private school tuition or seek private scholarships for continued enrollment in private schools, which some likely did before the voucher program was established.

Moreover, allowing the voucher law to sunset would NOT eliminate a politically popular program. In order to pass legislation creating the voucher program, lawmakers not only had to add a sunset clause, they also had to insert the program at the last minute into legislation that was a historic rewrite of Illinois' public school funding formula. Bills to expand the program failed. To extend the program for one additional year, legislators again had to fold the proposal into broader appropriations legislation that was harder for lawmakers to reject.

# ILLINOIS MUST FOCUS ON FULLY FUNDING THE STATE'S PUBLIC SCHOOLS

Research shows that states that enact private school voucher programs tend to funnel greater amounts of public dollars to these programs over time, instead of investing in their public schools. A report examining voucher programs in seven states from fiscal year 2008 through fiscal year 2019 found that each state dramatically increased its expenditure of public funds on voucher programs and also reduced efforts to fund public education.<sup>28</sup> For example, Arizona, which began with one tax credit voucher program and now operates four, as well as an "education savings account" (ESA) voucher program, increased voucher spending by 270 percent from 2008 to 2019, and decreased per-pupil public education funding by 5.7 percent during that time period.<sup>29</sup> The state's ESA voucher program alone, which now has universal eligibility, is projected to cost over \$500 million this year.<sup>30</sup>

Illinois does not have money to spare on private education vouchers. A report by Education Law Center found that over \$7 billion in state education aid was needed to fully fund Illinois' public school funding formula as of 2022.<sup>31</sup> That analysis revealed that school districts serving a high enrollment of low-income students were more likely to be underfunded by the state.<sup>32</sup>

Research shows that students, especially those with elevated needs, benefit from additional in-school resources.<sup>33</sup> Illinois' school districts need adequate and equitable funding in order to invest in evidence-based and cost-effective strategies, such as high-quality early education programs, social-emotional supports, community schools with wraparound services, and teacher preparation programs, that have been shown to improve student outcomes.<sup>34</sup>

Illinois must focus on fully funding its public schools, which welcome all students no matter their background or personal characteristics, so they can provide the services and supports necessary for a constitutionally adequate, high-quality education.

## **PFPS RESOURCES**

PFPS has developed tools to assist advocates in opposing private school voucher programs. These include fact sheets highlighting the <u>negative impacts of vouchers</u> on students and public schools, explaining how <u>voucher-supported virtual schools are a misuse of public resources</u>, and <u>debunking the myth that private school vouchers save money</u>. PFPS has also developed state-specific policy briefs and an extensive series of webinars featuring prominent authors, scholars, and advocates, that are available on the PFPS <u>Advocacy</u> webpage.

The PFPS <u>Research</u> webpage offers a comprehensive collection of studies showing that private school voucher programs do not improve student achievement, divert needed funding from public schools, lack accountability and lead to corruption and waste, fail to educate students with disabilities, fail to protect students against discrimination, and exacerbate segregation.

Advocates can use PFPS' <u>bill tracker</u> to monitor proposed voucher legislation across the 50 states and in the U.S. Congress.

# ADDITIONAL RESOURCES

Illinois Families for Public Schools

- o <u>Illinois Sunset One-Pager</u>
- o Who Supports Illinois' Invest in Kids Voucher Program?
- FAQ IL Voucher Program: What to Know
- What we don't know about Illinois' Invest in Kids voucher program

#### Network for Public Education

- o <u>Privatization Toolkit</u>
- o Do school vouchers help kids in struggling schools?
- o Are tax credit scholarships a voucher by a different name?

#### National Education Policy Center

#### About Public Funds Public Schools

Efforts to undermine public education by promoting the use of public funds for private education must be met with a robust, sustained response to safeguard the nation's public schools.

Public Funds Public Schools is a national campaign to ensure that all public funds for education are used to maintain, support, and strengthen public schools. PFPS, which is directed by
Education Law Center, is a partnership of Education Law Center and the Southern Poverty Law
Center. PFPS uses a range of tools to protect and promote public education, including litigation, advocacy, and research.

#### For more information about PUBLIC FUNDS PUBLIC SCHOOLS www.pfps.org

PFPS would like to thank Dr. Diane Horwitz and Dr. Cassie Creswell of Illinois Families for Public Schools for their invaluable assistance with this brief.

<sup>10</sup> Leslie Postal, Beth Kassab & Annie Martin, *Florida Private Schools Get Nearly \$1 Billion in State Scholarships with Little Oversight, Sentinel Finds*, Orlando Sentinel (Oct. 17, 2017), <u>https://www.orlandosentinel.com/news/education/os-florida-school-voucher-investigation-1018-htmlstory.html</u>; Yvonne Wingett Sanchez & Rob O'Dell, *Parents spent \$700K in school voucher money on beauty supplies, apparel; attempted cash withdrawals*, Arizona Central (Oct. 29, 2018),

https://www.azcentral.com/story/news/politics/arizona/2018/10/29/misspent-school-voucher-funds-exceed-700-k-little-recovered/1780495002/.

<sup>11</sup> Illinois Families for Public Schools, What we don't know about Illinois' Invest in Kids voucher program,

https://assets.nationbuilder.com/ilfps/pages/1325/attachments/original/1675130153/IIK voucher program unknowns.pdf. <sup>12</sup> Ann Webber, Ning Rui, Roberta Garrison-Mogren, Robert Olsen, Babette Gutmann & Meredith Bachman, *Evaluation of the DC Opportunity Scholarship Program: Impacts Three Years After Students Applied*, Institute of Education Sciences (2019),

https://ies.ed.gov/ncee/pubs/20194006/pdf/20194006.pdf; Joan M. Barth, Erika Stelle & Garrett Quenneville, Evaluation of the Alabama Accountability Act: Academic Achievement Test Outcomes of Scholarship Recipients 2016-2017, The Institute for Social Science Research - The University of Alabama (2018), https://www.revenue.alabama.gov/wp-

content/uploads/2022/03/AAA\_Report\_Independent\_Research\_2016-2017.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Craig Wall, *Illinois House passes school funding bill on second try*, ABC 7 Eyewitness News, WLS-TV Chicago (Aug. 28, 2017), <u>https://abc7chicago.com/illinois-school-funding-chicago-public-schools-bill-politics/2350187/</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Illinois Department of Revenue, *Invest in Kids Annual Report*, 2018-2019, 2019-2020, 2020-2021, 2021-2022,

https://pfps.org/assets/uploads/Invest in Kids Annual Report 2019-2022 Compressed 2.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Illinois Families for Public Schools created a spreadsheet containing the data from the Department of Revenue's 2022 Invest in Kids Annual Report, available here:

https://docs.google.com/spreadsheets/d/1y2afZhC3J7aze50i5ZkKjP3qAxbwIEsBjzl1mRQGHo4/edit#gid=0.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> See, e.g., Gloria Rebecca Gomez, *Private school students flock to expanded school voucher program*, AZ Mirror (Sept. 1, 2022), <u>https://www.azmirror.com/2022/09/01/private-school-students-flock-to-expanded-school-voucher-program</u>/; Ethan Dewitt, *Most education freedom account recipients not leaving public schools, department says*, New Hampshire Bulletin (Mar. 28, 2022), <u>https://newhampshirebulletin.com/briefs/most-education-freedom-account-recipients-not-leaving-public-schools-department-</u> says/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Illinois HB4700 (2021, passed April 2022).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> See, e.g., Illinois SB3618, HB5461, HB5391, HB3411, HB4076 (2022).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Illinois Families for Public Schools, *Game Over for Vouches in Illinois*, <u>https://www.ilfps.org/sunsetilvouchers</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> See, e.g., Illinois HB1135, HB2608, HB1573 (2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> See U.S. Government Accountability Office, *Private School Choice: Accountability in State Tax Credit Scholarship Programs* (2019), <u>https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-19-664.pdf</u>; Arianna Prothero & Alex Harwin, *Private School Choice Programs Fall Short on Accountability, Transparency*, Education Week (Feb. 28, 2020), <u>https://www.edweek.org/policy-politics/private-school-choice-programs-fall-short-on-transparency-accountability/2020/02</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Jonathan Mills & Patrick Wolf, *The Effects of the Louisiana Scholarship Program on Student Achievement after Four Years*, University of Arkansas (2019), <u>https://papers.srn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=3376230</u>; Jonathan N. Mills, Anna J. Egalite & Patrick J. Wolf, *How has the Louisiana Scholarship Program Affected Students? A Comprehensive Summary of Effects after Two Years*, Education Research Alliance for New Orleans (2016), <u>https://educationresearchalliancenola.org/files/publications/ERA-</u> <u>Policy-Brief-Public-Private-School-Choice-160218.pdf</u>; Megan Austin, R. Joseph Waddington, & Mark Berends, *Voucher Pathways and Student Achievement in Indiana's Choice Scholarship Program* (2019), RSF: The Russell Sage Foundation Journal of the Social Sciences, 20-40 <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/10.7758/rsf.2019.5.3.02#metadata\_info\_tab\_contents</u>; David Figlio & Krzysztof Karbownik, *Evaluation of Ohio's EdChoice Scholarship Program: Selection, Competition, and Performance Effects*, Thomas B. Fordham Institute (2016), <u>https://fordhaminstitute.org/ohio/research/evaluation-ohios-edchoice-scholarship-program-selectioncompetition-and-performance</u>.

<sup>14</sup> Student enrollment counts and race/ethnicity totals for public schools come from the National Center for Education Statistics, Common Core of Data files, <u>https://nces.ed.gov/ccd/</u>. Student enrollment and race/ethnicity estimates for private schools come from the National Center for Education Statistics, Private School Universe Survey, <u>https://nces.ed.gov/surveys/pss/</u>.

<sup>15</sup> Student enrollment counts and race/ethnicity totals for public schools come from the National Center for Education Statistics, Common Core of Data files, <u>https://nces.ed.gov/ccd/</u>. Student enrollment and race/ethnicity estimates for private schools come from the National Center for Education Statistics, Private School Universe Survey, <u>https://nces.ed.gov/surveys/pss/</u>. <sup>16</sup> Illinois Families for Public Schools, *Black & Latinx stats vouchers 2019-2022*,

https://docs.google.com/spreadsheets/d/1Ne5mFnj3gJaxR6-kOzpGodh1gTbEJdg4RnK1-65Ui-Q/edit#gid=0.

<sup>17</sup> Halley Potter, *Do Private School Vouchers Pose a Threat to Integration?*, The Century Foundation (Mar. 21, 2017), https://tcf.org/content/report/private-school-vouchers-pose-threat-integration/.

<sup>18</sup> Michael B. Shaffer & Bridget Dincher, *In Indiana, School Choice Means Segregation*, Phi Delta Kappan (Jan. 27, 2020), <u>https://kappanonline.org/indiana-school-choice-means-segregation-shaffer-dincher</u>.

<sup>19</sup> Chris Ford, Stephenie Johnson & Lisette Partelow, *The Racist Origins of Private School Vouchers*, Center for America Progress (2017), <u>https://www.americanprogress.org/article/racist-origins-private-school-vouchers/</u>.

<sup>20</sup> <sup>20</sup> <sup>20</sup> Illinois Families for Public Schools, *Vouchers Fund Discrimination*, <u>https://www.ilfps.org/vouchers\_fund\_discrimination</u>.
<sup>21</sup> Government Accountability Office, *Private School Choice: Federal Actions Needed to Ensure Parents are Notified*

About Changes in Rights for Students with Disabilities (2017), <u>https://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-18-94</u>.

 <sup>22</sup> Illinois Families for Public Schools, *Vouchers Fund Discrimination*, <u>https://www.ilfps.org/vouchers\_fund\_discrimination</u>.
<sup>23</sup> Illinois Families for Public Schools, *Pro-Public School Coalition Calls for Illinois' Voucher Program to End*, <u>https://www.ilfps.org/press\_release\_coalition\_calls\_for\_invest\_in\_kids</u>.

<sup>24</sup> Illinois Families for Public Schools, What we don't know about Illinois' Invest in Kids voucher program,

https://assets.nationbuilder.com/ilfps/pages/1325/attachments/original/1675130153/IIK\_voucher\_program\_unknowns.pdf. <sup>25</sup> See, e.g., Colin Davis, *Private School Recruiting: Time to level the competition in PA*, The Knight Crier (Mar. 26, 2021), https://www.knightcrier.org/sports/2021/03/26/private-school-recruiting-time-to-level-the-competition-in-pa/#; David Thompson, *Coach accuses private school of luring athletes: "That is recruiting"* (July 31, 2018), USA Today High School Sports, https://usatodayhss.com/2018/private-school-football-recruiting.

<sup>26</sup> Illinois High School Association, IHSA Handbook (2022-23), 51-55, <u>https://www.ihsa.org/documents/flip/Handbook/2022-23/Handbook%2022-23.html</u>; Matthew Flaten, *Playing by the rules: Private school coaches and administrators must do a balancing act with IHSA recruiting bylaws*, Herald & Review (Feb. 16, 2020), <u>https://herald-review.com/sports/playing-by-the-rules-private-school-coaches-and-administrators-must-do-a-balancing-act-with/article\_dd4620ce-1f46-53c9-83de-a90ed2cbd150.html.</u>

<sup>27</sup> Matthew Flaten, *Playing by the rules: Private school coaches and administrators must do a balancing act with IHSA recruiting bylaws*, Herald & Review (Feb. 16, 2020), <u>https://herald-review.com/sports/playing-by-the-rules-private-school-coaches-and-administrators-must-do-a-balancing-act-with/article\_dd4620ce-1f46-53c9-83de-a90ed2cbd150.html.</u>

<sup>28</sup> Samuel E. Abrams & Steven J. Koutsavlis, *The Fiscal Consequences of Private School Vouchers*, Public Funds Public Schools (Mar. 2023), <u>https://pfps.org/assets/uploads/SPLC\_ELC\_PFPS\_2023Report\_Final.pdf</u>.

<sup>29</sup> Samuel E. Abrams & Steven J. Koutsavlis, *The Fiscal Consequences of Private School Vouchers,* Public Funds Public Schools (Mar. 2023), <u>https://pfps.org/assets/uploads/SPLC\_ELC\_PFPS\_2023Report\_Final.pdf</u>.

<sup>30</sup> Samuel E. Abrams & Steven J. Koutsavlis, *The Fiscal Consequences of Private School Vouchers*, Public Funds Public Schools (Mar. 2023), <u>https://pfps.org/assets/uploads/SPLC\_ELC\_PFPS\_2023Report\_Final.pdf</u>; Lauren Gilger, *The cost of Arizona's new universal school voucher program is \$200M – and climbing*, KJZZ (Mar. 28, 2023), <u>https://bit.ly/3GGoUQh.</u>

<sup>31</sup> Mary McKillip & Danielle Farrie, *How Long Must Illinois Students Wait for Fully Funded Schools?*, Education Law Center (Sept. 2022), <u>https://edlawcenter.org/assets/files/pdfs/publications/2022\_ELC\_IllinoisReport\_Final.pdf</u>.

<sup>32</sup> Mary McKillip & Danielle Farrie, *How Long Must Illinois Students Wait for Fully Funded Schools?*, Education Law Center (Sept. 2022), <u>https://edlawcenter.org/assets/files/pdfs/publications/2022\_ELC\_IllinoisReport\_Final.pdf</u>.

<sup>33</sup> Mary McKillip & Theresa Luhm, *Investing Additional Resources in Schools Serving Low-Income Students*, Education Law Center (Apr. 2020), <u>https://edlawcenter.org/assets/files/pdfs/publications/Investing in Students Policy Bri.pdf</u>; Education Law Center, *Money Matters: Evidence Supporting Greater Investment in PK-12 Public Education Research Talking Points for Advocates* (Mar. 2023), <u>https://bit.ly/3mxwJ41</u>.

<sup>34</sup> Mary McKillip & Theresa Luhm, *Investing Additional Resources in Schools Serving Low-Income Students*, Education Law Center (Apr. 2020), <u>https://edlawcenter.org/assets/files/pdfs/publications/Investing in Students Policy Bri.pdf</u>; Education Law Center, *Money Matters: Evidence Supporting Greater Investment in PK-12 Public Education Research Talking Points for Advocates* (Mar. 2023), <u>https://bit.ly/3mxwJ41</u>.